Galliano Elementary Student Handbook

Dear Parents,

It is very important to read all parts of this handbook. The information includes rules and policies for our school. 

Dear Students,

Welcome to Galliano Elementary School. You will find that the staff and other students here are outstanding. Our school team is dedicated to making sure you receive the best education available. Remember your task in life at this time is to be the best student you can be. We want your years at Galliano Elementary to be rewarding and successful.

To help make this a great school year for everyone, this Student Handbook was prepared for you and your parents. It contains some rules and procedures that need to be followed. Please read over this book with your parent(s) or guardian(s).

Sincerely,

Dr. Ragan O. Lorraine 







Principal








SCHOOL TIMES
Open – 7:15

School Begins – 7:45

Dismissal – 2:45
Masks

As per the statewide mask mandate issued July 11th , face coverings are required for everyone ages 8 and older.  All visitors and students visiting our school campus must wear a mask.
ID CARDS

All students are required to wear ID tags as part of the uniform policy. The initial card is free. Lost or stolen cards must be replaced. Fees for reprinting cards:  1st card - $2.00 / 2nd card - $3.00 / 3rd card - $4.00 /4th or more - $5.00. For the safety of our children at Galliano Elementary School, we will follow the same parent pick up / dismissal procedure for the 2020 - 2021 school year. Parents will be given a set of ID Check Out Cards to be used when picking up a student. The parents must sign these cards. Parents are responsible for keeping these cards as secure as they would keep their credit cards and driver’s license. These procedures will be strictly enforced for the safety of your child. Anyone coming to school to pick up a child without an ID Check Out card will be asked to go home and get the ID Check Out card. 
PROCEDURES FOR PARENT PICK UP DURING SCHOOL HOURS

1. NO student will be released without a proper ID Check Out card. These ID Check Out Cards must be presented to the front office in order for the student to be released.

2. If parents are separated / divorced, joint custody, etc., it is the responsibility of the parent receiving the cards to distribute the second card to the biological mother / father. All current custody documents (officially stamped from court) will be kept in the student’s folder.
PROCEDURES FOR MORNING DROP OFF

1. Students whose parents drop them off at school in the morning should go down the main boulevard parking to the far right in order to leave room for through traffic. 

2. Parents must drop off the students at the cafeteria door. 

3. Cars will exit down the southern lane of the boulevard. The doors will be opened at 7:15 a.m. Please do not drop off students before 7:15 a.m. Doors close at exactly 7:45. If someone is in the drop off line when the bell rings, the door will be closed and a guardian will have to accompany the student to the office to be checked into school.

4. When students are dropped off in the parent drop off line in the morning, staff will be on duty to take student temperatures and dispense hand sanitizer on the student’s hands.  Students with a temperature of 99.4 or greater will not be allowed to stay at school and will return home with the person who brought them to school.

5. Please remember to yield to busses.  
PROCEDURES FOR AFTER SCHOOL DISMISSAL
1. All parents will be required to use the drive-through parent pick up. Parents are to park down the main boulevard adhering to the far right in order to leave room for other vehicles to use the road. Please do not block anyone’s driveway. 
2. Parents are to remain in their vehicle and have the large ID Check Out card taped to the passenger side window or front window. Once students are in the vehicle, exit down the southern lane of the boulevard. 
3. Please remember to yield to busses.  
4. Any child, whose parent parks in the parking lot and comes to the cafeteria to get them, will be held until all cars have gone through the parent pick up line.

5. No child will be called out of class after 2:35 or dismissed without the official school ID Check Out card.
BUS TRANSPORTATION

1. Students arriving on the bus will have their temperature taken and be given hand sanitizer.  Any student with a temperature of 99.4 will be sent to the quarantine room and will have their temperature taken again 15 minutes later.  If it was elevated due to the temperature on the bus, the child will report to class.  If it remains at 99.4 or higher, parents will be contacted and someone must come to pick up their child. 

2. A responsible adult shall accompany all students ages 10 or younger at the designated bus stop in the morning and afternoon. Three or more violation may subject a student to suspension of riding privileges due to safety and security issues.
3. As a means of ensuring the safety of all students, each student will be required to ride his/her assigned bus to their listed address or residence of child care provider daily. A school administrator must approve all request for bus changes.
COVID BUS SAFETY PRECAUTIONS

· During Phase 2 (A/B Schedule), busses will operate at 50% capacity.  

· Bus drivers will wear a face mask.

· Students will sanitize their hands upon entering the bus. 

· Busses will travel with the windows open to facilitate air circulation as permitted by weather. 

· Busses will sanitize busses after each route. 

· During Phase 3 (all students on campus), busses will operate at 75% capacity.  

· All other requirements will remain the same. 

GENERAL RULES / GUIDELINES
If you have dismissal changes, you must contact the front office by 11:00. A hand written note is the only way a change will be made to a student’s normal dismissal procedure or bus change. The front office will not accept any changes by phone. 
1. If an emergency arises and you are unable to notify school before 12:00 p.m., you must come to school and wait in the office until you are allowed to take your child out of the bus line.

2. Everyone must report to the front office to pick up students.

GENERAL RULES AND REGULATIONS

1. Drugs, fireworks, weapons, and dangerous objects are not allowed on the bus or the school grounds.

2. Cell Phones, iPods, game boys, cards, and cameras are not allowed at school, unless special permission is given by office.

3. The school telephone may be used by students only in the event of illness or emergency. (Forgetting homework, signed papers, etc, is not an emergency.) Students are not to touch artwork or displays hanging in halls or on walls.
EMERGENCY CLOSINGS
Emergency school closing will be broadcasted over the local radio, T.V. stations, Facebook, and LPSD website. The lost of instructional time must be made up and this will be at the discretion of the Superintendent. 
PARENT VOLUNTEERS / VISITORS
*Until further notice, for the safety of our students and staff, we will not have visitors on campus.
Parental involvement and assistance is encouraged and always welcomed at Galliano Elementary School.  We value our parents, but any type of interruption disturbs teaching time. Due to this fact, parents will not be allowed to speak to teachers during instructional time.
ABSENCES

Any student who is absent from school during the school year must submit a written excuse from a doctor or parent stating the specific cause of absence and the date(s) of absence(s) within five( 5) school days from the day the student returns to school, otherwise, the absence will be recorded as unexcused. Excuses turned in after the five day period will not be accepted and days will remain unexcused. After three unexcused tardies or absences a parent conference must be schedule with the principal. After five unexcused tardies or absences, a letter will be sent to Child Welfare and Attendance and to the District Attorney’s office. Also, the parent will be charged a $50.00 fine or serve 25 hours of community service. With every additional unexcused absence or tardy, the fines increase as well as hours of community service. Students shall be considered “exempted excused” from school for personal illness verified in writing by a doctor or dentist, serious illness in the family, death in the family (not to exceed one week), or for recognized religious holidays of the student’s own faith. Students who are excused will be given the opportunity to make up work and the excused absence(s) shall not count against the student toward a decision to deny credit or grades based on attendance.  Students shall be considered “non-exempt excused” from school for personal illness verified in writing by a parent or guardian. Non-exempt excused absences shall allow students to make up work only. These are not counted as an unexcused absence. Students shall not be excused for any absence other than those mentioned above and/or for absences for which a written excuse was not submitted within five (5) days from the day the student returns to school. These absences shall be considered “unexcused” and students shall be given failing grades for those subjects for any graded activities for those days missed, and students shall not be given an opportunity to make up work.  
*Due to the Covid-19 pandemic, Perfect Attendance awards will be suspended for the 2020-2021 school year.

TARDIES 
If a student is brought into school after 7:45 a.m. or signs out before 2:45 p.m., the student is counted as tardy.  A tardy can be changed to excused, if a doctor’s note or hand written note, with an excusable reason, is sent to the office the day the student is tardy or the following school day. There are only certain reasons that are deemed excusable. The office of Child Welfare and Attendance will be notified of the constant tardy or check out days. After 5 days tardy with parent notes, the parent will be required to provide doctor excuses in order for the tardy days to be excused. 

*Students who are tardy will have their temperature checked by the secretary prior to being admitted to class.  Students who register a temperature of 99.4 or higher will return home with the person who brought them to school. 
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TEACHER PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT DAYS
The students will not have school on the following days due to teacher professional development: September 8, October 13, and January 19.
LUNCH / BREAKFAST
· If students bring their lunch to school, the lunch is to be brought with them to school in the morning. The secretary does not accept a lunch in the front office. Parents bringing lunches to school causes a disruption to the daily school routine; therefore, parents will be allowed to bring a child’s lunch only in extenuating circumstances. Commercial fast foods, carbonated beverages, sports drinks (Gatorade, Powerade, etc.), concentrated sweets, and high fat foods shall not be allowed in the cafeteria. 
· Breakfast and Lunch will be provided to all students free of charge.  Galliano Elementary is a free lunch school. All students will have the opportunity to receive a lunch meal whether attending school on campus or virtually.

· COVID Safety Precautions:  

· Students will remain 6 feet apart at all times.

· Students will wash hands before and after breakfast and lunch.

· All meals will be packed and served by the cafeteria staff.

· Cafeteria capacity:  During Phase II, no more than 25 students will utilize the cafeteria per partitioned side.  During Phase III, all students on campus, no more than 50 students will utilize the cafeteria.  Teachers may take students to other areas of the school to eat breakfast and lunch.

· Cafeteria staff will wear masks and shields.  

· Tables and seating surfaces will be cleaned and sanitized between classes.
· Students WILL NOT be allowed to share food or drinks.

School Uniform Policy and VIOLATION OF UNIFORM POLICY – Refer to the Lafourche Parish Student Handbook

CONSISTENCY BEHAVIOR MANAGEMENT PROGRAM

 Learning takes place best in an orderly, pleasant, structured environment. GES continually strives to achieve this goal. Good student behavior is paramount to a school environment that is conducive to learning. Learning good behavior and demonstrating good behavior is vital to good citizenship. The faculty feels that these guidelines encompass rules of behavior that are basic to a safe, pleasant educational environment. We feel that each student must take responsibility for his/her behavior. We realize that some students occasionally need additional emphasis to be impressed with the urgency of obeying good behavior rules at school. In order to help accomplish this, we have adopted a consistency management program that includes a noon recess detention, after school detention, in-school suspension, and Saturday detention system.
RATIONALE

1. To set guidelines for student behavior.                                        
2. To establish consistent consequences for infractions.

MANAGEMENT PROGRAM PROCEDURES

1. 3 Noon Detentions / Parental Contact 

2. After School Detention (PARC) / Parental Contact

3. In  School Suspension (Structured Learning Center) / Parental Contact

4. Saturday Detention / Parental Contact

5. 2 days In School Suspension, 3 days In School Suspension, PASS, FINS / Truancy Court, or Out of School Suspension / Parental Contact

WRITTEN ASSIGNMENT PROCEDURES

1. Written Assignment (Written assignment cover sheet has to be signed by the parent with the written assignment attached to it, if any or all parts are missing then go to step 2)

2. Parental Contact and noon recess time out (If punish work is still not turned into the teacher, go to step 3)

3. Noon Detention by a formal referral being written
BEHAVIOR CONSEQUENCES

1. Noon Detention - threatening, pushing, tripping, arguing, throwing objects, habitual violation of school rules, instigating  a fight, traffic offenses, any other infraction deemed inappropriate by administration

2. After School Detention or In School Suspension - injurious conduct / vicious practices, defacing / destroying property, harassment / extortion stealing (restitution), disrespect toward faculty / student, using profane language (oral , written, or gestures), forgery, cheating, fist fighting, leaving campus / skipping class, willful disobedience, any other infraction deemed inappropriate by administration

3. Out of School Suspension / TRUANCY - intentionally setting off fire alarm, smoking / alcohol / drugs, severe threats to student or faculty, prearranged / gang fights, any other infraction deemed inappropriate by administration. 

Consistency Reward Management Program -P.A.W.S.

Positive Behavior Intervention Support

PBIS is a collaborative, assessment based approach to developing effective interventions that address the behavior of all students. This process emphasizes the use of proactive based strategies and aims to build effective environments in which positive behavior is more prevalent than problem behavior.  Student behavior is addressed on a school wide, classroom, and individual student level by creating a sequence of behavior supports in which all school personnel participate. Features of the SWPBIS process include establishing behavioral competence of students through instruction, creating clearly stated rules and expectations for all settings on the school campus, establishing clearly stated consequences for misbehavior, and clearly stated procedures for rewarding appropriate behavior. This process requires collaboration among administration, staff, and students at the district and school wide levels to affect changes that influence positive behavior and school climate.

Attendance Rewards – This will be suspended at this time and may be reconsidered later in the year.
Parent Information

Parents can access a variety of information via our school website (ges.lpsd.com).

PBIS will take place monthly. Students will be held to the following criteria for each month.

Criteria For PBIS Invitations:

Virtual Assignments and Homework : With the new normal of virtual learning, completing ALL virtual assignments and/or homework will be necessary. Students are expected to complete all virtual lessons, assignments, and homework assignments.

Grade 1st – 5th: A student will be invited to PBIS until he/she misses 4 virtual/homework assignments. (A missed assignment is considered a day. A student that misses 3 assignments in one day will count as 1 day of missed homework.)

Behavior- Proper conduct in class/ google classroom, halls, cafeteria, recess, and on bus are expected at all times from GES students:


Pre-K – 5th Grade: If a student serves 1 noon detention / 1 time out, After School Detention, In-School Suspension, Saturday Detention, or PASS then that student will not be invited to the PBIS Party.

Pre-K: A student will be invited to PBIS until he/she receives 4 Yellow or 2 Red light in a 1 month period.

Kindergarten: A student will be invited to PBIS until he/she receives 4 Yellow or 2 Red light in a 1 month period.

1st grade: A student will be invited to PBIS until he/she receives 4 yellow or 2 orange or 2 Red light in a 1 month period.

2nd Grade: A student will be invited to PBIS until he/she receives 4 yellow or 2 orange or 2 Red light in a 1 month period.

3rd Grade: A student will be invited to PBIS until he/she receives 4 moves on the discipline board in a 1 month period.

4th and 5th Grade: A student will be invited to PBIS until he/she receives 4 moves on the discipline board in a 1 month period. 

 Attitude: Students at GES need to be eager to learn, helpful, cooperative, hard-working along with showing a positive attitude and respect for teachers, staff, and other students.

Responsibility: Students at GES are expected to be responsible for being on time for class and having all supplies and completed assignments.

Academic: Students at GES are expected to perform to the best of ability every day.

Participation: Students at GES are expected to participate in all class and virtual activities every day.

Any students that earns the PBIS incentive will receive a coupon explaining the specific incentive party.  In the event that a student does not earn the PBIS incentive, a COLORED coupon will be sent home as a means of informing the student and parent as to why the student did NOT earn the reward.  Please discuss with your child why they did or did not meet the criteria in order to help inforce appropriate behavior.  Virtual rewards will be awarded to virtual learners as well.
COMPUTERS

· Each student will be given a chromebook for use at home and school.  

· Parents are asked to purchase an 11.5 inch computer sleeve for their child to put the chromebook in too.  

· Student chromebook use at home must follow school guidelines for appropriate computer useage and transport to and from school. 

MEDICAL NEEDS
· It is very important that we have updated phone numbers in the event your child gets ill during the day.  

· When we call that your child is ill, someone will need to pick up the student in a timely manner.  

· If your child is showing any COVID 19 symptoms it is extremely important that you keep them home if they have any ONE of the following symptoms:

· Fever of 

100.4 or greater orally
Fever of 100.9 or greater in the ear
Fever of 99.4 or greater on the forehead
· Cough

· Shortness of breath or difficulty breathing

· Active vomiting or diarrhea



OR
Any TWO of the following symptoms:
· Fever in the past 24 hours

· Chills

· Repeated shaking with chills

· Muscle pain

· Headache

· Sore throat

· New loss of taste or smell

· Unexplained rash

· Students with the above symptoms will be isolated and will be provided with the proper supervision until the student is able to return home. 

· It will be the responsibility of the parent/guardian to PROMPTLY pick up the child from school.

· In the case of a student who tests positive for Covid 19, parents are encouraged to notify the school principal of the student’s health status. 


SAFETY

Your child’s safety is our first priority!  The following safety measures will be required as set by the CDC and state officials.
· Classroom groups will remain fixed, understanding individual students may come into close contact with one another during the school day. 

· We will, to the maximum extent possible, maintain a physical distance of six feet.

· Students in grades 3 and above will be required to wear a mask, as able and to the maximum extent possible. 

· All water fountains will be closed.  Students will be provided with a reusable water bottle to bring back and forth to school filled with water by the parent.

· All field trips and extracurricular activities have been postponed until further notice.

GALLIANO ELEMENTARY SCHOOL

Parent Involvement Plan 2020-2021
We at Galliano Elementary believe that parental involvement is an essential element in reaching the instructional goals and academic achievement of students.  This school year the principal, faculty, and staff’s goal is to provide a variety of programs, whether virtual or in person, to promote parental involvement.  Documentation of these programs will include sign-in sheets and copies of the monthly school calendar.

Galliano Elementary has established the following programs/activities to encourage strong parental involvement.

Activities

1. Virtual Open House in August; parents meet with the teachers to learn about class routines through virtual platform
2. Scheduled opportunities each nine weeks for parents to participate in virtual classroom activities with students.

3. Pre-Kindergarten parents will attend virtual workshops.

4. Teacher / Parent phone/virtual conferences as requested by parent or teacher.

5. Families are provided with a school handbook, weekly test and homework schedules.

6. Test folders are sent home weekly to be signed and returned.

7. Parents are encouraged to participate in the Accelerated Reading program to read books, take quizzes and earn points.

8. A welcome note is sent to parents at the beginning of the school year, and a farewell note is sent at the end of the school year.

9. Teachers will make phone contact with parents within the school year.

10. Teachers will conduct virtual parent meetings in January for students not making adequate academic progress.
Galliano Elementary will implement these activities that encourage parental involvement through our Parent Involvement Program.  All activities will ensure that parents of children attending Galliano Elementary will have an adequate opportunity to participate and be involved in the educational process.   

HOMEWORK ASSISTANCE

Homework Louisiana offers FREE online tutoring and academic resources from Tutor.com for Louisiana residents from kindergarten students through adult learners. Get help in math, science, social studies or English from a live tutor. The services can be accessed from a Louisiana public library, from your home computer or from your mobile device. You can access Homework Louisiana at http://homeworkla.org/
2020-2021
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